

APPROVED MINUTES OF THE REGULAR SESSION OF THE BUILDING BOARD OF APPEALS OF THE CITY OF ANN ARBOR AUGUST 8, 2007- 1:30 P.M. - SECOND FLOOR - CITY COUNCIL CHAMBERS 100 N. FIFTH AVENUE, ANN ARBOR, MI 48104

5

7

10

12

15

18

22 23 24

38 39

46 47 48

49

50 51

MEETING CALLED TO ORDER at 1:40 p.m. by Chair Kenneth Winters

ROLL CALL

Members Present: (5) K. Winters, S. Callan, P. Darling, R. Hart and

R. Reik

Members Absent: (0)

Staff Present: A. Savoni, K. Chamberlain and B. Acquaviva (3)

A -APPROVAL OF AGENDA

Approved as Presented A-1

B -**APPROVAL OF MINUTES**

B-1 Draft Minutes of the July 11, 2007 Regular Session –

> Postponed to the September 12, 2007 Regular Session – (More time for review was needed.)

C -**APPEALS & ACTION**

C-1 2007-B- 014 - 504 Walnut Street

Scott Klaassen, contractor for this property, is requesting a variance from Sections R311.5.3.1, R311.5.4, R311.5.1 and R311.5.8.1 of the 2003 Michigan Residential Code.

The applicant is requesting a variance from the following sections of the 2003 Michigan Residential Code

- Section R311.5.3.1 requires "the maximum riser height shall be 8-1/4 inches." The greatest riser height within any flight of stairs shall not exceed the smallest by more than 3/8 inch."
- Section R311.5.4 which states "There shall be a floor or landing at the top and bottom of each stairway. The width of each landing shall not be less than the stairway served. Every landing shall have a minimum dimension of 36 inches measured in the direction of travel.
- Section R 311.5.1 which states that "Stairways shall not be less than 36 inches (914 mm) in clear width at all points above the permitted handrail height and below the required headroom height."
- Section R311.5.8.1 that states "spiral stairways are permitted, provided the minimum width shall be 26 inches with each tread having a 7 ½ inches minimum tread depth at 12 inches from the narrower edge."

Description and Petitioner Presentation:

The subject property is located at 504 Walnut Street. Scott Klaassen, contractor for this property, was present to speak on behalf of the appeal. He stated that they are requesting a variance so that the basement can be used for living space. We're intending to add two bedrooms and a bathroom to the basement. We will be able to meet the other code requirements, except with respect to the stairway. Since I was here last and attending a few of these meetings, we've decided to eliminate the side door so that I can get the treads and risers to the proper requirements so that we don't need a variance for that issue. The variance I'm requesting is for the width of the stairway and the width of the landing (R311.5.4). We can attain at least 32" for the width of the stairway and the landing. The rise and run of the treads now meet code by eliminating the door and landing.

Recommendation:

A. Savoni – This is rental property. The Petitioner is proposing to finish the basement creating living space with bedrooms. The existing stairway does not meet code for the following reasons:

- Existing width 32 inches—required width 36 inches.
- Existing rise varies from 6 inches to 8-1/2 inches—required maximum riser height is 8-1/4 inches. The rise also exceeds the 3/8-inch variance over each flight of stairs.
- Existing landing is 30 inches by 30 inches—code requires 36 inches by 36 inches.
- The spiral portion of the stairs do not meet the minimum code requirements

Petitioner states that all other code requirements will be met in the basement. Petitioner also states that he can rebuild the stairs so they are uniform but will not be able to comply with the code requirements. If it's found that the repair to the existing stairway would be difficult due to structural considerations, we would be supportive of the request based on Appendix "J" of the Code.

K. Chamberlain – The Fire Department concurs with the Building Department.

Comments and Questions by the Board

- P. Darling The 32 inches is the narrowest point between the foundation wall to the first floor wall to the basement that you spoke about? (Petitioner Yes). Is the handrail going down attached to that? (Yes).
- K. Winters You're going to be rebuilding the stairs and the handrail (Petitioner Yes we have to move the current stairs and the landing and spiral stairs too so that we can get a stairway with a 9 $\frac{1}{4}$ " tread and the proper riser, but we still can't get the proper width.) So, we have a 32" width and no landing at the top? (Yes) Since there were no proposed drawings submitted for this, you'll have to supply those to the building department (Yes.)
- R. Hart When you finish rebuilding the stair, what will be the dimension of the landing at the top (The landing at the top will be 36" wide, but it will only be most likely 32" in width at the narrowest possibly 34".)
- (The Board made suggestions on how to increase the width of the stairs).
- R. Hart Are you going to be able to make the minimum headroom at the bottom step? (Yes) Because the way it's drawn, it looks like you'll only have about 6'5."

Moved by R. Hart, Seconded by P. Darling "to grant a variance for Appeal Number 2007-B-014, 504 Walnut Street, from Sections R311.5.4 and R311.5.1 of the 2003 Michigan Residential Code, whereby the applicant will be permitted to reconstruct an existing stair from the basement to the first floor to a width of 32" and that the landing at the top of this stair also be permitted to have a minimum width of 32". The applicant will submit to the building department architectural drawings demonstrating the final configuration of the stair, and that all other aspects of the stair reconstruction (i.e., rise, tread, etc.) dimensional uniformity will be met. A hard-wired, fully automatic interconnected smoke detection system shall be a condition of the variance, and installed to the satisfaction of the Fire Marshal. We find this to be equivalent to the requirements of the Code under Appendix "J."

On a Voice Vote - MOTION PASSED - (4 Yeas and 1Nay) - Variance Granted

Yea (4) - K. Winters, R. Hart, R. Reik and P. Darling - Nay (1) - S. Callan

C-2 <u>2007-B-022 – 2096 Greenview Drive</u>

Stephan & Susan Mihans, owners of this property, are requesting a variance from Section R305.1, of the 2003 Michigan Residential Code.

The applicant is requesting a variance from the following section R305.1 of the 2003 Michigan Residential Code which requires a 7 foot 0 (zero) inch ceiling height in a basement with habitable space, and allows beams/girders not less than 4 feet on center to project below, a maximum of 6 inches.

Description and Petitioner Presentation:

Allan Lutes of Alpha Construction and Steve Mihans, owner of the property, were present to speak on behalf of the application. Mr. Mihans stated that they are asking for a variance on the ceiling height and ductwork width in the basement. They purchased the home in 2004 and the basement is in need of remodeling due to mold growth and mice infestation within the walls.

Mr. Lutes questioned whether a variance was actually necessary, as he stated that this determination conflicts with determinations they've had in the past from both building and other departments. He stated that in basements where there is non-conformance and they were only updating furnishings and not changing wall or room dimensions or placements, they were told that they did not have to comply to bring up the basement to full conformance. He went on to say that although the basement is still non-conforming, they've improved that condition as there are ceiling heights at 6'2" and those will be 6'10" and soffits (the lowest point) is at 6'2", some are 6'3" and 6'4". There is also one soffit that is over 4' wide, but it is over a space where that soffit expands from 6'10" to 4'2", due to the width of the wall.

Recommendation:

Petitioner has a basement that is currently finished with a drop ceiling and paneling. They are planning on replacing the existing finishes. The current finished ceiling height is approximately 6 foot 2 inches in most of the finished areas. Petitioner is planning to rework the finished ceiling to obtain a height of approximately 6 foot 10 inches. The finished ceiling height under the ducts will be approximately 6 foot 2 inches. The width of the proposed soffit varies from 8 inches to four foot 2 inches. Petitioner is installing an egress window in the basement.

A. Savoni - Staff is supportive of this ceiling height request in the majority of the basement and would suggest that if the Board is supportive of granting a variance, a fully automatic, building wide smoke detection system be a condition of the variance. Staff is not supportive of the ceiling height at the location of the ductwork. We would recommend that the ductwork be left exposed at this point for greater headroom and, if possible, be reconfigured to gain a minimum headroom of 6 foot 4 inches.

K. Chamberlain – The Fire Department concurs with the Building Department; in addition, I would like to mention that what concerns me about this particular layout is that the soffits are at a low point where people would be traveling for a means of egress to the stairwell.

Comments and Questions by the Board

- R. Hart What type of ceiling are you putting in? (Petitioner An acoustic drop ceiling throughout most areas and the soffits would be built with fiber cement board with a vinyl covering.) So that will be put in tight to the underside of the soffit? (Yes) What is the actual dimension under the ducts that you have to work with? (The lowest point under the ducts if they were unfinished from the concrete floor to the bottom of the duct is 6'2 ½ " that is in one area where the floor is sloped. Most of the basement area is 6'3" or above.) At the point where you go up the stair, is that one of the worst conditions? (No. It is at the opposite end under the stair. It will be somewhere between 6'3" and 6'4".) Where the stairs go up at the two crossing points you'll be able to hit 6'4"? (I can't guarantee 6'4" I can guarantee 6'3".)
- K. Winters That seems strange, as generally the floor slopes toward the drains on the interior of the floor and that gives you the least height between floor and ceiling. (Owner The floor undulates like the ocean, it's very weird.) Are you going to be fixing the floor? (No.) What is the use of this space? (It would be used for an entertainment room and a place where I can conduct business no one will be sleeping down there.)
- S. Callan We appreciate that you stated that you were vertically challenged and that the ceiling height would not be a problem, but the next family that owns the home may not be, so this is a consideration for us. I don't think we've ever approved anything below 6'4".
- K. Winters There are ways of getting additional space up there by reworking the ductwork even if it's to gain one inch, the ductwork can be made wider and less in height, and therefore move up closer to the joist space. Gaining an inch or an inch and a half will take it to 6'4". (Petitioner Then we're wider than the allowed soffit width.) We can generally work with that for a variance. The other issue, as Kathleen pointed out the Fire Department is concerned that the soffits are on both sides of the stairway, and the exit from the basement going to that stair is going to be going from 6'10" to whatever height the soffit space is. (Owner Well, it's at 6'2" now, so you're two inches better off. We have a house that was designed over sixty years ago.)
- K. Winters You can also possibly move the ductwork to the outside wall, and therefore a soffit would be made wider at the wall and the ducts redone in a lesser height. See a mechanical contractor or engineer as to what can be done. (Owner That is a lot of expense for an inch of headroom). But going down to 6'2", 6'3" is not something that the Board looks kindly upon. We can make the motion that you'll need 6'4", but that will be your responsibility along with the contractor to see that that happens, and coordinate with the Building Department and inspections.

(The Board discussed additional ways to increase the ceiling height.)

Moved by R. Reik, Seconded by S. Callan "to approve a variance for Appeal Number 2007-B-022, 2096 Greenview Drive, from Section R305.1 of the 2003 Michigan Residential Code, to permit a minimum ceiling height of 6 ft. 10 inches, and permit a soffit height of 6'4" and a soffit width of up to 5' wide and this is provided that a hard- wired, interconnected smoke detection system be installed throughout the house to the satisfaction of the Fire Marshall. We find this equivalent to what the Code requires."

On a Voice Vote - MOTION PASSED - UNANIMOUS - Variance Granted

C-3 <u>2007-B-023 – 1418 Iroquois Place</u>

Gary S. Richardson & Gina R. Poe, owners of this property, are requesting a variance from Section R305.1, of the 2003 Michigan Residential Code.

The applicant is requesting a variance from the following section R305.1 of the 2003 Michigan Residential Code which requires a 7 foot 0 (zero) inch ceiling height in a basement with habitable space, and allows beams/girders not less than 4 feet on center to project below, a maximum of 6 inches.

Description and Petitioner Presentation:

Gina R. Poe, owner and Bruce Curtis of Washtenaw Woodwrights, Inc. were present to speak on behalf of the appeal. We originally contracted with someone to install an egress window, and the contractor noted that the vents from the heating system probably wouldn't comply with the proper code ceiling heights. We replaced the heating system and the hot water heater and relocated those as well as installing flatter ductwork for both that ran to the outside walls to avoid head clearance issues. This made the ceiling height better, but created a soffited area of about 5'7'' wide. We're asking for a variance for that width and for the finished ceiling height in the basement which is $6'10 \frac{1}{2}$ ".

Bruce Curtis of Washtenaw Woodwrights stated that when they took over the job from the former contractor, the lights were installed, the room was dry walled, the egress window installed, etc. The only work we did in this area was closet doors, shelving, flooring, smoke detectors and fixed a crooked wall. We did additional work in the other areas of the basement, but not related to this. We were chagrined when we called for a final inspection and failed on this particular room after knowing that the job passed rough inspections with the previous contractor. We're here trying to get this straightened out. Our low headroom area is out of the way and at the end of the room and will not obstruct any egress.

Recommendation:

A. Savoni - Petitioner is creating a bedroom in the basement. The finished ceiling height in two thirds of the room is approximately 6 foot 10-1/2 inches. The remainder of the ceiling contains a soffit under the ductwork with a finished ceiling height of 6 foot 2-1/2 inches. The soffit is 5 foot 7-1/2 inches wide. An egress window has been installed in the bedroom.

Staff is supportive of the ceiling height request in the majority of the bedroom and would suggest that if the Board is supportive of granting a variance that a fully automatic, building wide smoke detection system be a condition of the variance. We are not supportive of the ceiling height variance at the ductwork; we would recommend that the ductwork be left exposed for greater headroom and/or be reconfigured to gain a minimum of 6'4".

K. Chamberlain – (To Petitioner) Can you tell me the dimensions of this bedroom? (Petitioner – It is 14'10 ½ " by 9'9". I worked with a building inspector before we put in all the ductwork, and we agreed at the time that this was the only place that things could be vented out (that corner) because the south wall of the building has windows and doors along it and now the west wall has this new egress window.)

The Fire Department concurs with the Building Department and in this case as mentioned, due to the location of the soffit, we have minimal opposition to this request.

Comments and Questions by the Board

- K. Winters Where is the stair and what is the rest of the basement like? (Petitioner Presented the Board with some drawings.) What will the room be used for? (A bedroom.) There is also a rec-room, laundry room and a furnace room? (Yes.)
- R. Hart Is the entire 5'7" width of this soffit packed with ductwork? (Yes, because we used the lower clearance ducts and the wallboard goes all the way to the bottom of that. The shallower duct is against the wall because it vents the heat and it is cylindrical.) (Contractor This was covered when we started the project. We did cut this open to do something else (a cross section), and it is packed, as it has supply and return lines as well as piping.
- K. Winters I would suggest that that ceiling at the soffit be taken out and see what can be rearranged or resized to get up to 6'4". (Petitioner I did see this prior to being covered, and we went for the flattest you could get and packed those lines together as close as possible as we were keeping this in mind at the outset. As far as exposing it, it is a bedroom that we propose it to be and I'm afraid that the noises from the furnace and air conditioning would disturb the sleep I'm a sleep researcher at U. of M.)
- (The Board and Petitioner/Contractor discussed various ways to increase the headroom and suggested that Washtenaw Woodwrights pull a cross section of this area down to investigate what is behind the wallboard and if the ceiling height can be improved.)
- K. Winters A motion made for 6'2" may not pass the Board for a variance, and if you want time to investigate what the actual conditions in that soffit are and ways to increase the headroom along with a plan, and we can table your issue until next month.
- Note: Ken Winters suggested that he didn't think that the Board could be swayed to approve their request as submitted, and again offered the petitioner a chance to table the issue. (The Petitioner requested that the Board vote on the petition as submitted).

MOTION

- Moved by R. Hart, Seconded by R. Reik, "to approve a variance for Appeal Number 2007-B-023, 1418 Iroquois Place, to permit a 6'10 ½ inch general ceiling height in the basement bedroom as well as a 5'7 ½ inch wide soffit with a clear finished height of 6' 2 ½" with the condition that a fully automatic, building wide smoke detection system be installed to the satisfaction of the Fire Marshall. We find this to be equivalent to what the Code requires."
- On a Voice Vote MOTION FAILS (Variance Denied) 4 Nays and 1 Yea
 Yea (1) R. Hart ----- Nays (4) K. Winters, S. Callan, R. Reik and P. Darling

C-4 2007-B-024 – 825 South Main Street

Olivia Avenue Services, agent for this property, is requesting a variance from Sections R311.5.2 of the 2003 Michigan Residential Code.

The applicant is requesting a variance from Section R311.5.2 of the 2003 Michigan Residential Code that requires "The minimum headroom in all parts of the stairway shall not be less than 6 feet 8 inches measured vertically from the sloped plane adjoining the tread nosing or from the floor surface of the landing or platform."

Description and Petitioner Presentation:

Charles Hainstock, Agent for Olivia Services and 825 Main Street was present to speak on behalf of the appeal. He stated that after receiving the initial staff report, they went to the house and looked at fulfilling the recommendation of the Building Official. At the time we don't feel we can live up to that recommendation, so we would like to request to table the issue to allow us additional time to investigate the possibilities.

Recommendation:

A. Savoni - This is rental property. At the latest rental inspection, the Housing Inspector has required that the stair leading to the basement be rebuilt or replaced. Petitioner is planning to rebuild the stairs. The stairs currently lead to an unfinished basement containing a laundry room. In rebuilding the stairs, they will meet all code requirements for new stairs except the headroom requirement. The proposed headroom will be 6 feet 4 inches. Code requires a minimum of 6 foot 8 inches.

K. Chamberlain – The Fire Department concurs with the Building Department.

Comments and Questions by the Board

R. Hart – Requested that the Board make a motion to table, but request additional more detailed drawings submitted to complete the picture on what the petitioner is requesting (i.e., floor plans – adjacent rooms, dimensions, etc.)

MOTION

Moved by P. Darling, Seconded by R. Reik, "to table Appeal Number 2007-B-024, 825 South Main Street to be heard no later than October 10, 2007. Applicant is to supply staff with more detailed floor plans showing dimensions, adjacent rooms, headroom in the entire run of stairs and anything else that will assist the Board in its decision."

On a Voice Vote – MOTION TO TABLE – PASSED – UNANIMOUS (Motion Tabled for 60 Days)

C-5 <u>2007-B-025 – 2015 Day Street</u>

Robin and Brian Jacob, owners of this property, are requesting a variance from Sections R305.1, R311.5.1, R311.5.2, R311.5.3.2, R311.5.4 and R311.5.6.2 of the 2003 Michigan Residential Code.

Petitioners are requesting variances for the following issues.

Basement:

- Ceiling height is 6 foot 5 inches to 6 foot 11-3/4" inches, code requires a minimum 7 foot 0 (zero) inches.
- Headroom on the existing stairs is 6 foot 0 (zero) inches, code requires 6 foot 8 inches.
- Winder stair depth on the existing stair does not meet code.

First Floor

- Stair width is 35 inches, code requires 36 inches.
- Winder stair depth on the existing stair does not meet code.

Second & Third Floor

- Stair width is 35 inches, code requires 36 inches.
- Winder stair depth on the existing stair does not meet code.
- Headroom on the existing stairs is 5 foot 10 inches; code requires 6 foot 8 inches.
- Code requires a continuous handrail the full length of the flight of stairs. This cannot be accomplished, as a door is installed two steps up from the second floor landing.

Description and Petitioner Presentation:

Dawn Zuber, architect on this project was present to speak on behalf of the appeal. She stated that they want to finish the basement and reconfigure the east side of the second floor into a master suite and add a master bath out over the existing one story bump-out in the back of the home. Finally, there is an unfinished attic, and we would like to put in a shed dormer along the back of the house and finish that space for two additional offices that could be used as bedrooms (so we would provide egress windows there) and a full bath. The home was built in 1926 so there are many issues that don't comply with the current building code – including the winders on the stairs and stair widths are off in some places. There was a 'powder room' relocation done previously, and that affects the head issue for the basement stairs. The other issue is the headroom into the attic at the top of the stairs. This is below the 6'8" that is required (refers to drawings). The finished dimension there would be 5'10" if there were drywall only up to the rafters and would slope up to 6'8".

Recommendation:

A. Savoni - Staff is supportive of this ceiling height request in the basement.

With regard to the stair, if it is found that repair to the existing stair would be difficult due to structural considerations, staff would be supportive of this request based on the code section in Appendix 'J' - "Existing Buildings and Structures" which states: "Where compliance with these provisions or with this code as required by these provisions is technically infeasible or would impose disproportionate costs because of structural, construction or dimensional difficulties, other alternatives may be accepted by the building official." However, we would suggest that the Petitioner investigate the structure at the bottom of the stairs to try and obtain more headroom if possible.

Finally, Petitioner does not actually request a variance from section R311.5.4 of the code. However, we feel one will be required. There is a door located two steps up from the second floor landing. This door separates the stair into two parts and we would interpret the code to require a landing at this point. Code further states that the door cannot open over the stair. We would not be in favor of granting this variance and would suggest that the door be relocated to the third floor

We would suggest that if the Board is supportive of granting any variance, a fully automatic, building wide smoke detection system be a condition of the variance.

K. Chamberlain – The Fire Department concurs with the Building Department, and we would prefer a door for the upper stairs, whether it is at the bottom or the top. This will aid in smoke impingement. The headroom for the upper stair (door) is extremely restrictive (5'8") – your average firefighter is at least 6' tall with a helmet, and with boots on, probably 6'2".

Comments and Questions by the Board

(Petitioner) – In response to A. Savoni's recommendation that we investigate the headroom issue at the basement stair, we did that (indicates photo #6). The lowest is the bottom of the first floor framing, and then it is stepped up to get a minimal amount of door framing under the cabinetry. The slope that is there is the back of the cabinet of the first floor powder room. It didn't look at through we could alter that without altering the first floor powder room.

K. Winters – You believe there is part of the cabinet taken out for the stair construction? (Petitioner – Yes – There is only about 10 inches inside the cabinet before it begins to slope.) And the headroom there is 6'0"? (Yes – at the lowest point). That is not acceptable. Mr. Savoni's comment about investigating the actual construction – you'll have to take off some of the drywall and see what the condition is there with headers, floor construction, and if necessary, relocate that lavatory/sink. There is space inside of closets outside of the powder room.

(Petitioner) – I wasn't able to get the drawings from the remodeling construction in 1993, but I did find a permit. If the original drawings show this the way it is, and it was approved then, would we still need a variance?

- P. Darling I don't think so, but you're already doing a lot of other work in the basement. (Petitioner We're not 're-doing' anything in the basement except for finishes. There was a sauna and a shower area in the basement. This will be the bathroom and redo the existing laundry area. We are just upgrading finishes.)
- A. Savoni We can't verify when this other work was done. If you can find a permit, then we could verify that.
- K. Winters Some of this other ceiling is at 6'9" and will require a variance as well as the soffit height.
- R. Hart If the upper door and its related framing 'went away,' would other issues disappear as far as handrail continuity, etc.? (Yes.) The fact that the third floor rooms are all sequestered off with doors. With this condition, would we need to keep the door at the top of the stairs for fire issues if this was just an open landing?
- K. Chamberlain We would like to have that closed off so that fire or smoke don't spread through an open doorway to that area. Especially where it goes to the upper level, you get the chimney effect up the stairway to the roof if there is no door to stop it.

MOTION #1

Moved by R. Reik, Seconded by R. Hart, "to grant an appeal for 2007-B-025, 2015 Day Street, from Section R305.1 of the 2003 Michigan Residential Code to allow a ceiling height as low as 6'9" and a soffit height as low as 6'5", provided hard-wired, interconnected smoke detectors are installed throughout the house to the satisfaction of the Fire Marshal. We find this to be equivalent to what the Code requires."

On a Voice Vote - MOTION PASSED - UNANIMOUS

MOTION #2 (Headroom on bottom stair - going down to the basement)

 Moved by R. Reik, Seconded by S. Callan, "to table Appeal Number 2007-B-025, 2015 Day Street the portion of the issue of headroom on the bottom stair to basement for 60 days, to allow the petitioner time to investigate reconfiguration and reconsideration of current plans."

On a Voice Vote – MOTION TO TABLE - PASSED – UNANIMOUS (Tabled for 60 Days)

MOTION #3 (Width of the attic and basement stairs)

Moved by P. Darling, Seconded by R. Hart, "to approve a variance for Appeal Number 2007-B-025, 2015 Day Street, from Section R311.5.3.2 to allow the existing winder stairways from: Basement to First Floor; First Floor to Second Floor; and Second Floor to attic to remain in use. We find this to be in accordance with Appendix 'J' of the Code.

Section R311.5.1 to allow an existing 32" wide stairway from the First Floor to the Second Floor and Second Floor to attic to remain as is, and we find this is compliant with Appendix 'J' of the Code, provided that a handrail be installed at the widest part of the edge at the widest part of the stairway to the attic and to allow a 35" width instead of a 36" width for the basement stair.

On a Voice Vote – MOTION TO APPROVE – PASSED – UNANIMOUS (Variances Granted)

MOTION #4 (Headroom Issue at top of attic stairs and winder depth)

Moved by P. Darling, Seconded by R. Reik, "to table a portion of Appeal Number 2007-B-025, 2015 Day Street - the headroom at the existing door on the second floor and at the top of the stair for a sixty day period."

On a Voice Vote – MOTION TO TABLE - PASSED – UNANIMOUS (Tabled for 60 Days)

C-6 <u>2007-B-026 – 821 Duncan Street</u>

Basement Experts of America, contractor for this property, is requesting a variance from Section R305.1, of the 2003 Michigan Residential Code.

The applicant is requesting a variance from the following section R305.1 of the 2003 Michigan Residential Code which requires a 7 foot 0 (zero) inch ceiling height in a basement with habitable space, and allows beams/girders not less than 4 feet on center to project below, a maximum of 6 inches.

Description and Petitioner Presentation:

Petitioner is finishing a portion of a basement creating habitable space. The existing floor joist are 6 foot 10 inches above the floor and the proposed finished ceiling height will be 6 foot 8 inches. Petitioner is installing an egress window in the finished space.

Derrick Szepiela of Basement Experts of America was present to speak on behalf of the appeal. He stated that they want to finish the basement at this address, as it is damp and musty and the current use is only a laundry room. There is an existing floor joist in the basement of 6'10". We would like to install a moisture and mildew resistant drop ceiling, which would bring the ceiling height to about 6'8". The ceiling areas on the plan (indicated by shading) will be left open due to existing ductwork, plumbing, etc. The existing height in those areas are approximately 6'2 1/4".

Recommendation:

A. Savoni - Staff is supportive of the 6'8" ceiling height request and would suggest that if the Board is supportive of granting a variance, a fully automatic, building wide smoke detection system be a condition of the variance.

K. Chamberlain – The Fire Department concurs with the Building Department.

Comments and Questions from the Board

R. Hart – What is the area bounded by green in the drawing? (Petitioner – That is the existing ductwork that I spoke of. We'll be tying the 6'8" ceiling into that area and that will remain exposed and the homeowner will paint it. The lowest point from the floor to the ceiling is 6'2 ¼".

That is the shaded area, but the other areas on the plan that describe the soffits – left of the stair and another just below the furnace? (Petitioner – That should be shaded as well – that is the area near the beam as well. We'll be using a shelving board that is already finished to leave the ductwork exposed in that area.)

K. Winters – (Clarified with the Petitioner that parts of the ceiling clearances near or at the soffits would be between 6'2 ¼" and 6'5". R. Hart confirmed that the posts on the stairs would be enclosed within the mechanical room.)

K. Winters – The configuration of the basement, the location of the posts, the center beam and the stair doesn't give us a feeling that you'll be able to accomplish this appeal – not at 6'2 ¼". (Petitioner – We're not doing anything with that as it is existing, and is the worst case measurement).

This is understood, but there are ways of getting around that – by removing the beam, putting in additional posts and footings and a new shallower beam. (Petitioner – But doesn't the appeal state that it has to be a 'reasonable' fix?) 6' 2" is not reasonable. (Petitioner – In that line of thinking, we could actually raise the entire home and place block under that, but it's not a 'reasonable' remedy.) Replacing the beam would be a bit more reasonable than having to raise the whole house or to lower the floor, but 6'2 ¼" is not reasonable.

(Further discussion amongst the Board and the Petitioner regarding clearance issues and possible solutions.)

Moved by R. Reik, Seconded by P. Darling, "to grant a variance for Appeal Number 2007-B-026, 821 Duncan Street, from Section R305.1 of the 2003 Michigan Residential Building Code to allow a ceiling height in a basement of not less than 6'8" and a soffit height not less than 6'2 1/4", with the stipulation that the ceiling at the soffit or other areas at that height be left exposed to gain greater head-room. As a condition of the variance, a hard-wired, interconnected smoke detection system shall be installed to the satisfaction of the Fire Marshal. We find this to be equivalent to what the Code requires."

On a Voice Vote - MOTION FAILS - (Variance Denied) - 1 Yea and 4 Nays Yea (1) - S. Callan ----- Nays (4) - K. Winters, R. Hart, R. Reik and P. Darling

Petitioner asked the Board what exactly has failed – because the finished ceiling height would be 6'8" or because of the 6'2~% beam running through the area?

R. Hart (and the Board) – Stated that it's fair to say that it's the 6'2 $\frac{1}{4}$ "area that is problematic. The fact that the stair is basically 'boxed out' by a 6'2 $\frac{1}{4}$ " zone is the major drawback. (Petitioner asked what the Board felt could be done with that area without going to the extreme of raising the home or removing the beam and replacing it – if that is even feasible.)

P. Darling – Suggested that a second beam be installed near the furnace room and cut that piece of beam out, as there is a column at the other end and possibly put something else into the floor thickness for that four-foot span. You could still get to the proposed recreation room without going under the $6'2\ \frac{1}{4}$ " area.

K. Winters - Six foot four is generally the lowest we've ever gone for a soffit or beam clearance.

D - OLD BUSINESS

D-1 <u>**2007-B- 010 – 1210 Cambridge Court**</u> (*Tabled from the June 2007 Session*)

Catherine Alawi, owner of this property, is requesting a variance from Section R307.1 of the 2003 Michigan Residential Code.

The applicant is requesting a variance from Section R307.1 of the 2003 Michigan Residential Code (toilet fixtures - spacing). (*Drawings and Fixtures revised*).

Description and Petitioner Presentation:

Catherine Alawi was present to speak on behalf of the appeal. She stated that the new drawing she's submitted shows the 27" x $46 \frac{1}{2}$ " tub to replace the former one. She pointed out the clear space shown on the drawings in front of the toilet and around it, and that there is an overlap of the wall at the end of the tub (3" x 10".)

Recommendation:

A. Savoni - This property is rental housing. During the most recent housing inspection, it was found that the second floor bathroom does not meet code with relation to fixture clearances. At the June 2007 meeting, the drawings and inspections showed the toilet had only 6 inches in front of it to the tub/shower wall. Code requires a minimum clearance of 21 inches in front of the toilet. There is no permit on file for this work, and consequentially no inspection or final approval.

As of August 2007, Petitioner has replaced the tub to gain more room in the bathroom. The wall at the end of the tub still overlaps the clear space in front of the toilet 3 inches by 10 inches as shown on the plan. Staff is not in support of this request; the wall still encroaches on the minimum required clearance in front of the toilet.

K. Chamberlain – The Fire Department concurs with the Building Department – this is a clear obstruction; however, it would not functionally impair the Fire Departments operation.

Comments and Questions from the Board

K. Winters – You're building this as a full height wall at the end of the tub/shower (Yes), which is now a shorter fixture? (Petitioner – Yes, it's a 14" shorter tub.) My feeling is that this does not impede the fixture – there is room there now. This is a great improvement over the first appeal, and I, personally, could approve it. (The Board briefly discussed the clearance issues. A. Savoni stated that this is significantly improved over the first request, it just doesn't meet exact Code requirements.)

MOTION

Moved by S. Callan, Seconded by R. Hart, "to grant a variance for Appeal Number 2007-B-010, 1210 Cambridge Court, from Section R307.1 of the 2003 Michigan Residential Code (toilet fixtures - spacing), per the revised submitted plans that show the former tub/shower has been replaced by a shorter one (27" x 46 $\frac{1}{2}$ ") and that the end of the tub still overlaps the clear space in front of the toilet - 3 inches by 10 inches."

On a Voice Vote - MOTION TO APPROVE - PASSED - UNANIMOUS (Variance Granted)

D-2 2007-B-015 – 424 Cross Street (Tabled from the June 2007 Session)

NOTE: <u>Petitioner has asked for an additional 30 day extension to complete</u> and submit new plans.

Scott Klaassen, contractor for this property, is requesting a variance from Section R305.1 of the 2003 Michigan Residential Code.

The applicant is requesting a variance from Section R305.1 of the 2003 Michigan Residential Code which requires a 7 foot 0 (zero) inch ceiling height in a basement with habitable space, and allows beams/girders not less than 4 feet on center to project below, a maximum of 6 inches.

K. Winters – This was the appeal with the 5' 0" duct. He has presently had 60 days and has a previous Housing Variance for the basement which reads as follows: (Appeal Number 1981-H-009 - "Petitioner is asking that the bedroom be allowed to conform to the codes with the condition that the fruit cellars and the bathroom and the furnace room not be allowed to be occupied. The variance would be for the one occupied room only."))

(The Board discussed the issue and administration noted that nothing had been received in writing from the Petitioner and the Petitioner was not present to speak on behalf of his appeal — Only verbal conversation took place to administration regarding the extension. Petitioner was advised both in person and by telephone that he should either request this in writing and/or present his request in person before the Board. The Board agreed that they would vote on the previous appeal presented to the Board).

Moved by P. Darling, Seconded by R. Hart, "to grant a variance for Appeal Number 2007-B-015, 424 Cross Street, from the 2003 Michigan Residential Code, Section R305.1, to allow a 5'8" ceiling height and a 5'0" finished ceiling height below the existing ductwork in the proposed bedroom, provided that inter-connected, hard-wired smoke detectors be installed throughout the house to the satisfaction of the Fire Marshal. We find this equivalent to what the Code requires."

On a Voice Vote - MOTION FAILED - UNANIMOUS - (Variance Denied)

The Board requested that this property be inspected to make certain that no one else is living in this second unauthorized room.

D-3 2007-B-016 - 1008 Woodlawn Avenue

Bart Fisher, owner/manager for this property, is requesting a variance from Section R311.5.2 of the 2003 Michigan Residential Code. (Tabled from the June and July 2007 Regular Sessions.)

Description and Petitioner Presentation:

The applicant requests a variance from Section R311.5.2 which states: "The minimum headroom in all parts of the stairway shall not be less than 6 feet 8 inches measured vertically from the sloped plane adjoining the tread nosing or from the floor surface of the landing or platform."

Petitioner Bart Fisher was present to speak on behalf of the appeal. Since the presentation at the June meeting, I've submitted a new floor plan. I also had Dan Knight out to the property after removing the plaster and lath from the ceiling area. Another architect also looked at this, and he suggested some new plans, which Mr. Savoni had some concerns with. Dan said that this would work fine with him with the architects plans, but he came up with another plan which is to notch the area a bit differently which will give us just a hair over 6'4" for the clearance.

Comments and Questions from the Board

A. Savoni – Inquired as to where the revised plans are that show this notch? (Petitioner – Stated that instead of the turning of the beam, he actually didn't submit them yet, as I had Dan Knight out and we talked about it. (K. Winters – Asked petitioner whom he talked to?) Dan Knight, city building inspector.

K. Winters – So, you're putting a notch in the beam? (Petitioner – The floor joists run from the main beam of the house toward that stairwell and then parallel with it. There are two that center the stairwell and just outside, boxing that stairwell in, are two doubled up beams. Because the run is inside six foot, the floor joists are 7 ½ inches - they can be brought down to actually 5 ¾. With Dan's plans (Dan Knight), they'd be brought down to six inches exactly.)

K. Winters – And Dan again is?? (A. Savoni – Dan is a City Building Inspector). One of the city building inspectors? (Petitioner – Yes.)

K. Winters – We can't give a variance on two things –

1. Something that you're not showing us – you're not showing us the plan with the framing, double joists, a notch in the header, etc;

2. We can't accept a notch in the header without a letter or an analysis from a structural engineer or an architect to verify that – that this has been investigated.

Petitioner – Can I ask for a variance with those proper documents for the final inspection of the change in the ceiling height? (P. Darling – We could give a variance provided that he provides that documentation, that its been reviewed by an architect or an engineer.)

A. Savoni – Whatever he does, even if he is going to put those on an angle, whatever he does, he needs to submit something to me. I'm not comfortable with that, but if an engineer wants to seal that, then there is nothing I can do. (Petitioner – I'll submit copies to you). Whatever he submits, he'll need to submit sealed drawings.

 K. Winters – Again, I'm uncomfortable giving a variance without knowing what the plans and details of what is going to be done. Since this has been tabled once, I think we may allow this with Mr. Savoni's blessing, but as Sam (Callan) has said before, we should have complete plans and details.

R. Reik – I'm not even sure I understand what I'm looking at on the current plans. (Petitioner – It's a modification of the header and the joists in that area). I understand that, but I don't know what this is before us. (Petitioner – We recently opened the area up and looked at it, and went with the best data we had. We cut back the plaster and I had Dan come out after speaking with Tony. I did not know that you wanted the architects' stamp or engineer's stamp on anything.)

A. Savoni – And the Building Inspector (Dan Knight) is not an engineer, so you can't rely on his design ability.

R. Reik – I'm reluctant to approve something that someone may come back and say "It isn't safe." The 6'4" probably isn't an issue for me, but you're making a modification here, and I'm uncomfortable approving what I can't see.

K. Winters – Asking for the variance then submitting the plans later is going about it 'backwards.' Shall we have a motion for tabling if that is acceptable to the petitioner? (Yes.)

(The Board suggested that the issue be tabled to provide time to get signed and sealed drawings along with a letter from a qualified engineer showing this would be structurally sound.)

MOTION

 Moved by S. Callan, Seconded by R. Reik, "to table Appeal Number 2007-B-016, 1008 Woodlawn Avenue until the September 12, 2007 Regular Session."

 On a Voice Vote - MOTION TO TABLE - PASSED - UNANIMOUS (Variance Tabled)

D-4 2007-B-020 - 1105 Birk Street

Thomas Mussio, contractor for this property, is requesting a variance from Sections R305.1 and R311.5.2 of the 2003 Michigan Residential Code. (Tabled from the July 2007 Regular Session)

Description and Presentation:

The applicant is requesting a variance from Section R305.1 of the 2003 Michigan Residential Code, which requires a 7' 0" ceiling height in a basement with habitable space and allows

beams and girders not less than 4' on center to project below a maximum of 6".

This property is rental housing. Petitioner is proposing to convert an existing finished study room in a basement to a bedroom. We can find no evidence in our files that a permit was obtained to finish this space.

Thomas Mussio, owner of Ann Arbor All-Trades was present to speak on behalf of the appeal. He presented revised drawings to the Board and stated that at the rough inspection, we changed the ductwork to provide as much headroom as possible, but that we can't take it any further due to structural issues.

Recommendation:

A. Savoni - Staff would support the ceiling height request; with regard to the stair, we would like the petitioner to investigate the ceiling at the bottom of the stair to determine whether that height can be increased. We would suggest if the Board is supportive of granting a variance that an interconnected, hard-wired smoke detection system be a condition of the variance.

K. Chamberlain – The Fire Department concurs with the Building Department.

Comments/Questions from the Board

Mr. Mussio stated that a hard-wired smoke alarm system is currently in place, and that the stairs are 'stepped' above to provide the highest headroom possible. The last stair is the only point of contention. (The Board discussed possible solutions to the riser/headroom issue.)

K. Winters – What is the use of the room? (Petitioner – A rec-room, and there is an egress window.)

A. Savoni – Reminded the Board that this was the issue that was confusing due to the drawings, so he sent an inspector out to evaluate it. The only things that don't comply are the beam and the stair clearances. (Beam (soffit) is at 6'5" and the stair clearance to ceiling will need variances.)

MOTION

 Moved by R. Reik, Seconded by S. Callan, "to grant a variance for Appeal Number 2007-B-020, 1105 Birk Street from Section R305.1 to allow a soffit height of not less than 6'5" and a variance from Section R311.5.2, to allow a head clearance at the bottom basement stairs of not less than 6'4". This is contingent upon installation of a hard-wired, interconnected smoke detection system being installed throughout the home to the satisfaction of the Fire Marshall. We find this equivalent to what the Code requires."

On a Voice Vote - MOTION TO APPROVE - PASSED - UNANIMOUS

E. - <u>NEW BUSINESS</u> - None.

F - REPORTS & COMMUNICATIONS - None.

G - <u>AUDIENCE PARTICIPATION – GENERAL</u> – None.

ADJOURNMENT -

Moved by K. Winters, Seconded by S. Callan, "that the meeting be adjourned." (Meeting adjourned at 4:30 p.m.) Minutes prepared by B. Acquaviva, Administrative Support Specialist V